GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 19 October 2017 at 7:00pm.

Present


Mr I. Davison 

Mr E. Convery

Ms H. Hannan

Mr. B Heath

Mr A. Jones

Mr D. Lace

Apologise

Mrs C. Moughtin 

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 








                        Action

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	17/063
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the October Commissioners’ meeting. 
	

	
	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	17/064
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes. The Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 21 September 2017. Mr Heath proposed this item and it was seconded by Mr Jones. 
Item 2 Matter Arising

Item 17/58 Freedom of Information Review

The Board noted the Commissioners’ Freedom of Information review request had been submitted to the Information Commissioner including the Commissioners’ concerns relating the Cabinet Office’s review response. 
Item 17/58 Peel Sewerage Outfall 

The Board noted the contents of the communication from the Manx Utility Authority dated 27 September 2017 confirming the damage to the sewerage outfall had been repaired.
Item 17/59 Housing Reserve

The Board noted the communication highlighting the Commissioners concerns relating to the Department of Infrastructure’s proposal to reduce the housing reserve to 7.5% had been sent to the Department.
Item 17/61 Five Year Bus Review

The Board noted the communication highlighting the Commissioners’ concerns regarding the removal of services had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure.
Item 17/62 Delegation of Functions to Local Authority

The Board noted the response to Peel resident confirming the Commissioners resolution to continue delivering highway verge maintenance, gully emptying, street sweeping and weed treatment had been sent.
Item 17/62 Raggatt Leachate

The Town Clerk reported he had received information from a local resident and he had not taken this matter forward since the last meeting. He advised he would provide an update on this matter to a future Board meeting.
Item 17/62 Consultation on the Safeguarding Bill

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response to the consultation had been submitted.
17/62 Any Other Business Operational Items
The Town Clerk reported a road crossing had been installed outside the sand quarry on Douglas Road the purpose of the crossing was being determined with the relevant Government Department. The problems identified in fitting the carpets in the new Westlands complex had been resolved by the officers of the Peel and Western District Housing Committee. The byelaw review, repair to the Mount Morrison steps and the antisocial behavior in the Market Place were under review by the relevant Lead Member Committee and the outcome of this work would be reported to a future Board meeting.
	

	
	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	17/065
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Jones the Lead Member for Property and Asset Management reported the Property Asset Management Committee met on 4 September and he provided the following update:
The lead members had not opposed planning applications 17/00839/B Removal of garage door and replacement with windows to create living accommodation at 13 Close Corlett, Peel; 17/00842/B Change of use of building to dog care centre at Viking Works, Mill Road , Peel; 17/00854/B Replacement windows at Flat 2, Marina House, 2 Marine Parade, Peel; 17/00867/B Replacement windows at 10 Orry Lane, Peel; 17/00876/B Replacement roof tiles at 21 Christian Street, Peel; 17/00898/B Demolition of existing porch and construction of a rear extension at 14 Peveril Avenue, Peel; and 17/00911/B Replacement door at 12 Stanley Mount, Peel.
The lead members noted planning application 17/00640/B Conversion and extension of existing detached garage at 16 Stanley Road, Peel was withdrawn.
The lead members noted the planning decision notices for planning applications 17/00689/B Approval of replacement of existing annex roof with tiled roof at 4 Links Close, Peel; 17/00839/B Approval of the creation of a five storey building to provide retail space and six residential apartments at Showroom, East Quay, Peel; 17/00609/B Appeal against the approval of replacement windows with UPVC sliding sash and front door at 23 Bridge Street, Peel; and 17/00700/B Approval of front elevation windows with white upvc sliding sash units at 34 Castle Street, Peel.
The lead members noted the owner of 12 Market Street had advised this property is close to being sold. A further notice may prevent this sale and the existing notice was still inforce which would be declared should a property search be made by a prospective purchaser to the Commissioners. The lead members agreed to defer the reissuing of the Building Control Act notice on the owners of 12 Market Street until 31 December 2017 subject to the owner sealing the apertures in the external walls to prevent the ingress of water and the trespass by members of the public before the end of September 2017.
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 4 August 2017 from a Peel resident concerning the condition of two sand stone cottages in Duke Street. The lead members agreed their officers should establish who owns these properties.
The lead members noted no street trading or collection applications had been submitted for consideration.
The lead members noted the Commissioners’ 23 housing on Slieau Whallian View would not be available until the contract completion date of January 2018. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ building regulation control application for the construction of four new industrial units was lodged in August 2017. The lead members asked for a waiting list for these new units once building regulation control approval was granted.
The lead members noted the content of the letter from the Manx Utility Authority dated 11 August 2017 showing the location of a proposed gate on land owned by the Manx Utility Authority adjacent to Close Chairn. The lead members agreed the location of this gate should not adversely impact the Commissioners’ tenants.

The lead members noted the content of the letter from Land Registry dated 29 August 2017 concerning the transfer of land back to Ballawattleworth Developments Limited. The lead members agreed this matter should be considered by the Board at their next meeting.
The lead members noted no performance management updates were available for their consideration at this meeting.
Item 4 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted the contents of planning application 17/00992/B Construction of 45 dwellings at field 31433, 314334, 314335 and 314336 and parts of the agricultural machinery yard off Oak Road, Peel. Ms Hannan stated the removal of the established hedge was a major concern to neighboring residents. The Chairman stated he had concerns with the height of the proposed properties and the use of a local sewerage treatment plant which had not worked on an adjoining development. The Town Clerk advised a petition for a requisition meeting had been received for this development. He advised the previous requisition meeting the Commissioners had held for Slieau Whallian View prior to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture determining the application had only resulted in the planning officers being able to provide guidance on the planning process including the ability of persons affected by the development to lodge an objection to the development proposals. The Town Clerk stated the lack of affordable housing provision, street lighting and play equipment for this area need to be discussed with the developer. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should write to the Department to defer consideration of this application to allow the lead members to meet with the developer and discuss the Commissioners’ concerns. Mr Lace seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted there were no planning decisions submitted to them for consideration.
Item 6 Housing Rent Increases 2018/19

The Board noted the contents of the letter dated 15 September 2017 from the Department of Infrastructure concerning the possible increases to social housing tenant’s rents and allowances for 2018/19. Mr Convery stated the current rates of inflation supported a 3% increase in rent. Mr Jones stated the recent previous increases in rent should result in a lower than inflation increase on this occasion and he proposed a 2% increase with the fees remaining the same. Mr Lace seconded Mr Jones’ proposal and the Board agreed by a 5 to 1 majority vote.
	

	
	
	
	

	RECREATION ITEMS

	17/066
	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported the lead members had met on 28 September 2017 and the following matters were discussed:
The lead members noted the communication dated 15 August 2017 from a business on Derby Drive relating to the soap box derby. The lead members agreed in these circumstances, assurances should be given to the owner of this business marshals will be place at the entrance to the business to facilitate emergency access if required and to prevent member of the public from viewing the event from this property. The lead members agreed they had twenty entries  to permit this rescheduled event to take place on 1 October 2017. The lead members instructed the Town Clerk to undertake a further leaflet drop to local residents and businesses to advise them this event was taking place. A final decision could be made on 1 October 2017 should adverse weather conditions be forecasted and this would be communicated as normal by using the local radio stations.
The lead members noted new Christmas lights were required for the Market Place and St Peters Church grounds. The lead members considered possible Christmas lighting options and agreed a traditional Christmas tree should be erected in St Peter Church grounds between the gable end and the old entrance; traditional festive lighting should if possible be building mounted and decoration could be attached to individual lighting column. The lead members agreed to seek a £10,000 budget from the next Board meeting to pay for this new lighting. The lead members noted the Commissioners existing decorations would be used in Douglas Street, Michael Street and Atholl Place. The lead members agreed to this proposal including the erection of a smaller Christmas tree in Atholl Place. The lead members reported the Cathedral Choir, Crosby Silver Band, Father Christmas and a Christmas Market was arranged for the light switch on. The lead members agreed to support the Manx National Heritage lantern making event if it was taking place this year including seeking sponsorship from Shoprite.
The lead member provided an update on the Peel Fire Festival event which was provisionally scheduled to take place on the May Day bank holiday. The lead member reported the event will be built on last year’s proposal without the inclusion of a food market. A meeting was scheduled to take place before Christmas to finalise the details for this event which would be reported by the lead members to the Board.
The lead members noted the gate on the headlands field playground was now fixed and the next phase of this works was the fencing off of the adult exercise equipment. The lead members noted Playdale are scheduled to visit the proposed swimming pool playground on 11 October 2017 and they instructed the Town Clerk to provide documentation for this meeting.
The lead members noted the Ward Library cabling was completed and the server purchased at a discounted rate would arrive before Christmas. The lead members noted the works to repaint the internal wall were in progress.
The lead members noted the information technology cabling and telecommunication cabling to the Leece Museum was completed. The lead members noted between the TT festival and the end of the Festival of Motorsport the motorcycle exhibition at the Museum had attracted £1858 in donations.
The lead members noted the communication dated 11 August 2017 from the TT Marshall Association requesting a discount at the Commissioners’ campsite for 2018. The lead members agreed not to offer a discount for marshals who could obtain the cheaper discounted rate for booking early and paying in full.
The lead members noted the communication from the Steam Packet concerning including a campsite advert in their brochure. The lead members agreed not to advertise in the Steam Packet brochure.

The Chairman reported the bonfire and firework display was scheduled to take place on Friday 3 November. He reported a meeting had taken place with Playdale and they were preparing two designs for the playground at the Western Swimming Pool. This work was to prepare a minimum scheme suitable for infants and under 14 year olds and larger more expensive town park scheme. This work was being undertaken without a commitment to undertake the work and was being undertaken free of charge. The Chairman reported the representatives of the swimming pool had agreed to the relocation of the adults exercise equipment from the headlands field to the land in front of the Swimming Pool. The Chairman reported the Christmas light switch on event was scheduled to take place on Saturday 2 December with bands, dancers, stalls, santa’s sleigh and fireworks. He reported sponsorship for the event had been obtained from Shoprite and the Viking and Glenfaba Masonic Lodge. 
	

	
	
	
	

	FINANCE AND GENERAL ITEMS

	17/067
	Item 9 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update  

Ms Hannan reported the lead members had met on 8 September 2017 and the following matter were discussed:
The lead member’s noted the content of the Finance Officer’s July report 2017. The reports now included current year expenditure measured against the previous year’s expenditure and the budget allocations. The Town Clerk highlighted the following issues to the committee. The general revenue accounts for the four months into the current year reports a profit of £57,655. This surplus is budgeted on a number of named projects which are still to be undertaken or paid for. The spending and income profile in the first quarter when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. The lead members noted there was currently a saving in staff salaries although the impact of the back dated pay had to be factored in when the August payment of salary was made. In addition, the refuse costs were lower than the budget estimates which can be attributed to the timing of when invoices are paid and the leisure costs required ongoing monitoring because they were higher than projected for this time in the year. The lead members noted the expenditure at the campsite is recorded in the Finance Officer’s report as £28,973 against a budget of £24,461. The other main areas of expenditure were contained within the finance report. This report provided information on the expenditure against specified projects and the Board’s agreement to increase the scope of some of the project headings to encompass additional areas of expenditure.
The lead members noted the Commissioners had received a quotation of £5,439 for the construction of a shelter. This quote was significantly lower than the construction costs of the previous shelter and the budget of £15,000. The Lead Member Committee for Works had agreed to accept this quote at their last meeting subject to the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee’s agreement. The lead members agreed to accept this quote from a single supplier which was lower than the costs previously paid for this work. The lead members noted project expenditure had taken place on the new commercial units, Promenade and Fenella Beach street furniture (Flags and Litter Bins), and new vehicles/yard equipment (New Vehicles). 
The lead members noted the contents of the Treasury’s communications dated 22 August, and  29 August 2017  concerning rating objections for 7a Raad Kirree Varrey, 1/3 Castle Street, 8 Market Street, 13 Douglas Street, Apartment 1 Peel Castle Hotel and Apartment 1 Chambers House, Douglas Street.  These communications awarded 15% reductions for locations adjacent to the regeneration works and new development sites in Peel. The lead members agreed no further action was required.
The lead members noted the content of the external audit report findings contained in their letter dated 31 August 2017. The lead members noted the auditor’s opinion stated:

· The financial statements give a true and fair view of the state of the authority’s affairs as at 31 march 2017 and of its result for the year then ended;

· The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the SORP;

· The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2013 made under the Audit Act 2006; and

· The external auditor had nothing to report in respect of the internal organisation of the authority and the controls maintained were sufficient as to secure proper management of the finances of the authority and economy and efficiency in the use of its resource.

The lead members noted the content of the Public Record Office’s communication dated 25 August 2017 stating public minutes would be made available for public viewing after the standard 30 year closure period and private or In Committee minutes would be subject to an 84 year closure period. The lead members agreed these closure periods were consistent with the Board’s recommendation from their August meeting.
Item 10 Works Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Lace reported the lead members had not met in September and the minutes of their meeting held on 19 October 2017 would be made available to the next Board meeting. 
Item 11 Positional Update Means Testing

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 26 September 2017. Mr Jones stated not enough was being done when the fixed tenancies were due for review in the near future. The Board unanimously expressed concerns over the time this work is taking and the priority which is being afforded to other less important housing matters.
Item 12 Root and Branch Review of Election Administration

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 4 October 2017 from the Cabinet Office inviting Commissioners representatives to a  drop in session on Friday 3 November 2017. The Board noted the Town Clerk had advised the Commissioners would be sending two representatives to this meeting. Mr Jones stated he was unable to attend the drop in session and asked the Commissioners’ representatives to highlight the problems with the removal of electors from the register of electors. Ms Hannan and the Town Clerk agreed to attend this meeting to highlight issues from the recent local election in 2016 and the removal of persons from the register of electors.
Item 13 Consultation on Changing Local Government Legislation

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s consultation document on their proposed changes to the Local Government Act. Mr Jones requested this matter be deferred to the next meeting. The Chairman seconded this proposal and requested Mr Jones and the Town Clerk prepare a report to the next Board meeting. This deferment was unanimously agreed by the Board.
Item 14 Consultation on Major Changes to the Education Bill
The Board noted the contents of the consultation documentation for the proposed changes to the Education Bill from the Department of Education and Children. Ms Hannan requested this matter be deferred to the next meeting. The Chairman seconded this proposal and requested Ms Hannan and the Town Clerk prepare a report to the next Board meeting. This deferment was unanimously agreed by the Board. 
Item 15 Ballawattleworth Development Limited – Land Registry 

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had received a letter from Land Registry dated 29 August 2017 concerning the transfer of land back to Ballawattleworth Developments Limited. He advised this land had been registered in error and had little value or use to the Commissioners. Mr Jones proposed the Town Clerk and his staff should write to Land Registry to correct this error once it was establish what the land was need for and to confirm it had no use or value to the Commissioners. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed. 
	

	
	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	17/068
	Mr Convery asked if a notice could be served to improve the condition of the vacant land opposite the SPAR shop.
Mr Heath requested the Commissioners approve up to £150 to support the town’s young children Hop Tu Naa event. Ms Hannan seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.
Ms Hannan asked the Town Clerk to ascertain if the Department of Health had approached the Commissioners to assist them in distributing their Lifestyle Survey.
Mr Lace stated at the Works Lead Member meeting on 19 October 2017 the officers had sought permission to extend the toilet cleaning contract by twelve months until 31 March 2018. He reported the officers had negotiated a retention of the 2014 cleaning rates for this proposed extension. Mr Lace reported this extension was required to permit the retendering of these services. Mr Jones seconded this extension of the toilet cleaning contract at the existing contract rates until 31 March 2018 and the Board unanimously agreed.
The meeting ended at 9:46pm
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